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The impact of a checklist used to self-assess literacy 

during online learning. 
 

Rationale  
Assessment is an integral part of learning and teaching. It helps teachers to understand the 
depth and breadth of learning within the class (Curriculum and Assessment Board, 2019).  
Black and William (2009) offer a framework to conceptualise formative assessment under five 
key categories including sharing success criteria with learners, classroom questioning, 
comment-only marking, peer and self-assessment and formative use of summative tests.  
Formative assessment should support learners, identify next steps and inform learners of their 
progress.  The class teacher should use the evidence gathered to adapt the learning and teaching 
to meet the needs of learners (Dylan and Williams, 2010).  When learning moved to a digital 
learning platform, it was essential that pupils still had the opportunity to engage in formative 
self-assessment.  Self-assessment allows pupils to share their thoughts and opinions about their 
learning at cognitive, affective and operative levels (Black and William, 2009).  Furthermore, 
self-assessment requires pupils to make judgements on their learning by evaluating whether or 
not they have achieved the learning outcome and success criteria (Sanchez et al, 2017).  To 
enhance this practice, I introduced self-assessment checklists alongside literacy tasks.  The 
overall aim was to use Microsoft forms to enhance pupils’ self-evaluation of their work and to 
allow pupils to take ownership of the development of their learning. 
 
Aims 
The overall aim of the enquiry was to methodically introduce self-assessment checklists to 
assess the impact on pupils’ literacy.  The enquiry hoped to improve the quality and quantity 
of pupils’ literacy tasks.  Furthermore, it was hoped that pupils would take ownership of their 
learning by identifying next steps. 
 
Methodology 
The enquiry was carried out within primary 5 class over a five-week period using the online 
platforms Microsoft Teams and Microsoft Forms.  At the beginning of reading lessons, the 
learning intention would be shared with the pupils and a discussion would take place on the 
success criteria to ensure that pupils fully understood each point.  The checklist would then be 
introduced via Microsoft Forms.  I would model how to complete the assessment checklist 
during live lessons.  When the pupils were ready to start their task, they were provided with a 
hyperlink to the Microsoft form.  Pupils were encouraged to use the checklist for reference 
throughout the lesson.  Pupils were asked to use it whilst completing their literacy task and 
evaluating their work.  Pupils would mark what areas of their criteria, they had met.  If a pupil 
did not think they had achieved specific targets, then they would leave it blank.  On completion, 
pupils would use the success criteria to identify a target for the following week.  Examples of 
appropriate comments were provided.  Pupils completed the form independently.   
 
Evidence was taken from 17 pupils working within the green and yellow group.  Four pupils 
completed the enquiry digitally at school whilst 13 pupils completed the enquiry digitally at 
home.  The sample groups were working at mixed ability levels.   
 
To assess the impact of the study, data was collected using a variety of methods. 
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Method 1 – Student’s Work 
At the end of the day, pupils would submit their work on Microsoft Teams using the 
assignments facility.  Pupils’ work was compared to the completed checklist to assess how 
accurate their self-evaluation was.  Pupils’ work was also used as a source of data for it was 
used to evaluate the impact of the checklist on pupils’ literacy tasks.   
 
Method 2 – Observations 
Whilst working in school, observation would be made to assess whether or not pupils took a 
reasonable length of time to complete the checklist.  I also used observations to assess whether 
or not pupils reviewed their work whilst completing the checklist.  My observations were 
recorded in a reflective journal.   
 
Method 3 – Questionnaire  
Another form of data collected was pupil feedback.  At the end of the enquiry, pupils were 
asked to assess what impact the self-assessment checklist had on the quality of their work and 
whether they would like to continue the self-evaluation checklist when they returned to school.  
Pupils anonymously completed Microsoft forms to share their opinion.  This was beneficial for 
it enabled me to assess how pupils perceived the benefits or relevance of self-assessment 
checklists.   
 
Findings 
Method 1 
A theme which emerged throughout the enquiry was engagement.  Despite reminding pupils 
regularly that they were to complete the checklist, there were only 6 pupils who consistently 
completed the form each week.   
 
Another theme that occurred throughout the practitioner enquiry was relevance.  Over the 
course of the enquiry, three of the pupils involved selected targets that were specific to the 
learning and not the presentation of work.  This required teacher support.  In week one, Pupil 
A commented that their target was to ‘use nicer handwriting’ whereas by week five, Pupil A 
identified that they would use evidence from the text to support their answers.  At the beginning 
of the enquiry, Pupil B wrote that they needed to ‘work harder’ whereas in week 4, Pupil B 
wrote that ‘Next time I will use capital letters for character’s name and finish sentences using 
full stops.’ In the following weeks, the two pupils worked on their targets which was evident 
in their work.  The pupils were however reminded of their targets by the class teacher.  It is 
therefore fair to suggest that with teacher support, the checklist improved pupils’ self-
evaluation of their literacy work.  It is important to note that not all pupils benefited from the 
checklist.  Pupil C, who completed the checklist at home, wrote in week one that they ‘worked 
hard’ and in week 5 commented, that they will ‘continue to do good’.   
 
Method 2 
A third theme which was relevant through the enquiry was independence.  At the beginning of 
the enquiry, pupils struggled to use the checklist independently.  Pupils in the green and yellow 
group would seek teacher support to check whether they had met specific parts of their success 
criteria.  This would suggest that pupils still required teacher input.  In the final week of the 
enquiry, pupils were less likely to ask for teacher input whilst completing the checklist but 
often asked for the teacher to read over their work before submission.  
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Method 3  
I collected the evidence from the final questionnaire.  It is difficult to assess the reliability of 
pupil feedback for some pupils who did not submit the self-assessment checklist stated that 
they used the checklist ‘most of the time.’  Whilst the majority of pupils stated that they would 
like to continue to use the self-assessment checklist in class, others stated that they only found 
it relevant for online work.  Pupils believed that the checklist had improved their literacy tasks 
however some pupils were not sure of the impact on their work. 
 
Conclusions 
In conclusion, due to the short timescale of the enquiry and the lack of student engagement, it 
is difficult to assess the impact of self-assessment checklists on pupils’ work.  Consequently, 
the results of the enquiry are inconclusive.  Pupils who were able to complete the enquiry 
successfully often relied on teacher support.  It is evident that through teacher modelling, pupils 
were able to set targets for their work the following week.  From observations of pupils’ work, 
a key improvement was that pupils who would previously write one-word answers, were 
answering in sentences and were using evidence from the text to support their answers.  It can 
be argued that if the enquiry was conducted over a longer period of time and with more teacher 
input, the results of the enquiry may have had a more noticeable impact on the full group. 
 
Implications for Future Practice 
Black and William (2009) argue that self-assessment develops students’ own capacity to learn, 
how to learn and to increase learner autonomy.  Over the course of the 5-week enquiry, I believe 
that pupils did not reach this level of autonomy.  This may have been due to the various external 
pressures of online learning.  During this time, not all pupils had access to a digital device and 
the majority of pupils did not have a teacher present whilst completing the enquiry.  The 
enquiry was undertaken when Scotland had entered a national lockdown.  Only vulnerable 
pupils or pupils whose parents are keyworkers were present at school whilst the majority of 
pupils were learning remotely.  Consequently, it can be argued that the enquiry was hindered 
for pupils were learning from different settings.  If all pupils had completed the enquiry in 
school, then engagement may have been higher.  Pupils would have had a teacher present to 
support their learning. When pupils return to school, I will carry out the enquiry in class and 
compare my findings. 
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